Select Board Meeting Minutes    October 25, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Andrew to approve the minutes of September 27 and October 13. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Energy Committee – The committee currently has three members. Jeff Boettner and Pat Stevenson would also like to be appointed to the committee. A mission statement has been drafted,
Senior Center – Letters have gone out to nearby non-member towns with a list of resources available to seniors. The Center is unable to attend to the needs of seniors from non-member towns and it is hoped that the resources provided will aid non-member towns in caring for their seniors.
The Senior Center Foundation recently held a retreat. There is a need to develop a MOU with the Center and make plans to work closely together, especially on fundraising projects.

Highway Department – The crew is building a small sand/salt shed in a corner of the Cowell Gym parking lot. This will make it easier to load sand and salt in the winter months. The crew is preparing for a potentially strong Nor’easter storm.
Appointments:
5:45 pm Joe Judd, Town Clerk RE: State Mandates Regarding Elections – Joe attended a recent Town Clerk’s conference where he took a class regarding upcoming changes for 2022 elections. New mandates are coming, which will cost the town money. Deadlines for early voting and absentee voting will be changing to allow more time for people to vote, for both primary and general elections. More days and longer hours will be required. Same day voter registration will be allowed on Election Day. This will require adding another role to the election team, with probably three more people required in order to cover all shifts. Those people will need to be trained. If the Town Hall is able to be used by the public in 2022 some costs could be reduced. Some money to offset the anticipated costs will be available but the town would need to apply for it. Joe hopes if the money is received it could go into the election budget rather than into the general fund. The Board thanked Joe for the early notice of the changes and said they would be supportive.

6:00 PM Linda Overing, Breezeway Farm Consulting CDBG Public Hearing RE: FY’20 Projects (Bridge Street Phase 1 and Food Pantry) Update (Mike Carter, GCG Associates) – The public hearing was opened by Bob Manners at 6 pm. He noted that the Board is very pleased with the work on Bridge Street. Linda explained that this hearing is required to gather resident input regarding how the grant is being handled.
Bridge Street Phase 1 is about 95% complete. The final paving and striping has been done. Still to be finished are the planting of trees, which will be done in the spring, replacing light heads on the light poles, and installing street signs and one railing. Mike said he did not know the actual cost of the tree upgrade, but enough money remains in the grant to cover it. Linda sad that lessons have been learned from Phase 1 especially regarding trees and scheduling of work. Bob thanked Linda and Mike for being so flexible and thanked the contractor for adapting to changes. The project was done on time despite “horrendous” weather. Margaret noted that business owners seemed to be positive and appreciative of the new look of the street.

The food pantry has been in continuous operation throughout the pandemic, Eight-five Shelburne residents are now enrolled and that number is expected to grow to 190 by the end of the grant cycle in June 2022. Sixty percent of the pantry users are from Shelburne. The pantry continues to distribute 30% of the food as fresh produce. The pantry has used some CARES funding to purchase a van and deliver to Highland Village twice a month and can also make other deliveries. The pantry has reopened to allow people to come in and choose their own food items, outdoor pickups and home deliveries are still options. Director Justin Costa has left for other employment. Jose Ramos will be the new director, starting in November. Bob said that food insecurity is prevalent even in Shelburne and he is glad there are resources the town is able to fund to help with that.

The hearing was closed at 6:12 pm.

6:30 pm Terry Dun RE: Historical Society Easement Request – The Historical Society has been actively working on building maintenance and programming. Handicap access remains problematic. Society board members have recently agreed to fund a lift and handicap bathrooms. The project will be self-funded. The problem is the area where the lift needs to go is only 15 feet from the property line, which is not enough room to install it. Terry said the two options are for the town to give the Historical Society a permanent easement or to transfer more town land to the Society. The same conditions could be used as are now on the deed – if the Historical Society ceases to exist the property goes back to the town. Either option would require a Town Meeting vote. Bob mentioned that a land transfer would involve a portion of the parking lot. Terry said the only change to the parking lot would be to move the handicap parking space close to where the handicap ramp will be. He estimated that only six to ten feet of the lot would be given to the Historical Society.  Terry felt that a land transfer would be simpler and cleaner but would be happy with either option. Andrew asked for a sketch of each option. Terry will get the Board a copy of the site plan when it is completed, probably later this month, Bob would like to get Town Counsel’s opinion.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – Nothing new to report.
FCRHRA – Shelburne Housing Authority Regionalization Exploration – The Housing Authority voted, at a September 28 meeting, to proceed towards a merger. Residents of Highland Village have been surveyed and are supportive of a merger. The merger may take up to two years as some legislation will be required. The merger will allow Highland Village access to more resources and remove the financial instability that now exists. Shelburne will have strong representation on the new merged board. 
Leah Phillips RE: Little Mohawk Ball Field – Nothing new to report from Bob. It is possible that grant funding could be available to use for upgrades to the field.
Outdoor Seating for Downtown Eateries – Andrew had spoken with Josh Simpson and Jon and Susan Stark about the use of the Singley lot for outdoor dining and they were receptive to the idea. Andrew then followed up with FRCOG’s Jessica Atwood asking whether FRCOG could help with creating an MOU. Terry will look for towns that have similar agreements. FRCOG has submitted a grant application that includes funds for outdoor furniture. There has been no word on whether that funding will be received.

Cowell Gym Heating System – This is on hold while waiting for an energy report to be received. Andrew said the new Energy Committee is interested in helping with the project.
New Business:
Margaret Payne RE; Resignation from SHA Board – A letter has been received from Margaret noting her resignation from the SHA Board of Commissioners effective December 31, 2021. Bob said he was saddened to hear of this but understood. Margaret was thanked for all her hard work. Margaret said she resigned with mixed emotions and would continue to do what she could to help out in the future. Terry has told the SHA members that if they wish to put forward a name as a replacement, that person could be appointed until the next election.
Energy Committee – Letters of interest have been received from Pat Stevenson and George (Jeff) Boettner about joining the new committee. A motion was put forth by Andrew to appoint George (Jeff) Boettner and Pat Stevenson to the Energy Committee. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

The Energy Committee has produced a mission statement. A motion was made by Margaret to accept the Energy Committee’s mission statement as presented. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Bonding Capital Debt – Chairs of the Selectboard and Finance Committee have been invited to a meeting with school officials to discuss bonding on the capital debt. Payback periods could be 5,7, 10 or 15 years. Bob and Margaret tend to favor a shorter time period. Andrew said that a longer payback period would probably get the town into overlapping payments. Other town capital costs need to be factored into any decision.
Any Other Business
Affordable Housing – Margaret said that Faith Williams, Chair of HRA, is also involved with affordable housing in the county and would like to focus more on Shelburne. She will be contacting Andrew to discuss it. Andrew mentioned that he is part of a cross-county group that is exploring a community housing trust.

Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will be held on November 8, at 5:30 pm

Correspondence: 
Open Space Committee RE: Supporting Proposed Community Preservation Act  – The Open Space Committee has formally voted to support adoption of the CPA.
Public Comment:  None
Adjournment: At 7 pm a motion was made by Margaret to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
